AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

on the 16th day of February, 2011

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor 

                                            George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman 

      


        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman
        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

        Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman          

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town


        James Osborne, Town Engineer 



        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:08 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & A MOMENT OF SILENCE

Councilman George Woolsey led the pledge to the flag.

Town Clerk Zarutskie asked everyone to please remember Town Justice Richard Clarino’s niece Danielle Clarino Cotton in their prayers. She has passed away at the early age of 37.

Councilwoman Greene wished Town Clerk Zarutskie a Happy Birthday.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


Add On: #11.  ASSESSOR:        
Certiorari Case Michael Sports, LLC.

Add On: #12.
 ACCOUNTING: 
Unemployment Insurance Payment





      
Budget Transfer
Add On: #13A. ENGINEERING:
Water Supply-Water Treatment      





Chemicals Bid Awards

Add On: # 13B. ENGINEERING:
Water Supply-Alum. Sludge Removal





& Disposal Bid Award

Add On: # 14.   


2 Percent Cap of Taxes
4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve this audit in the amount of $3,613,140.25 with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene inquired about a voucher submitted by Fred Cook for pumping the septic tank at the Alexis Diner.

James Osborne, Engineer for the Town of Newburgh, said there was a blockage in the Town portion of the sewer line. The Town pumped out the tank for Alexis Diner to prevent an overflow while repairs were done to the Town’s line.  

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
5.
(7:00 P.M.) PUBLIC HEARING: Capital Reserve Fund for Snow and Ice Removal

Supervisor Booth said that public hearings are not usually conducted at an Audit Workshop Meeting. This public hearing is tonight because this meeting is the   last meeting the Town Board will have this month. Due to the extreme weather this year and the volume of sand and salt the Town has used it was necessary to conduct this public hearing tonight. He then asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the proper postings were done to conduct this public hearing.
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Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of this public hearing was posted in the lobby of Town Hall since February 8, 2011. It was advertised in the Sentinel on February 8, 2011 and the Mid Hudson Times on February 9, 2011.
MOTION was made at 7:15 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to open this public hearing.
The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Supervisor Booth said he is requesting authorization to withdraw $100,000.00 from the Capital Reserve Fund for snow and ice removal and road repairs. The balance in this account after this withdrawal will be $34,515.59. Mr. Booth said $100,000.00 was put in this account in 1998 an up until this point the Town has not needed to use these funds. Any funds that are not needed from this withdrawal will be deposited back into the Capital Reserve Fund. 
Supervisor Booth asked if there were any comments or questions. There were none. 
MOTION was made at 7:20 p.m. by Councilman Bello to close this public hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the Resolution of Town Board Authorizing Appropriation from Capital Reserve Fund for Snow and Ice Removal and Road Repair in the amount of $100,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
6.
JFM PROPERTIES: Zoning Change Request

Steven Gaba, Attorney at Drake Loeb Heller Kennedy Gogerty Gaba & Rodd, and Steve Michalski, are here tonight to represent JMC Properties. He said they were before the Town Board January 12, 2011 to discuss this project. They are requesting a zoning change for a portion of the property from IB to R3. At the meeting in January they discussed two things. The first was to have an informational meeting for the neighboring properties and the second was to include this zoning change in the updating of the Comprehensive Plan. Mr. Gaba said the informational meeting was held on January 21st at his law firm. He said overall the feed back was positive. At the meeting they were approached by the Jewish Community Center and asked JMC Properties if they would be interested in adding two acres of their property to the proposed project. 

Joseph Sarchino, from JMF Properties, reviewed the map of the proposed property with the Town Board Members. He said the property from the Jewish Community Center will not have any building put on it and adds to the overall bulk portion of the property, but it is the result of 20 new units that will be added to the project. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked how many people attended the informational meeting and how many were notified. Mr. Piaquadio asked if the units were going to be stick built on the site.  

Councilwoman Greene asked the time of the meeting.
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Mr. Sarchino said there were four people who attended and everyone who lived in a 500 foot radius was notified. There was a concern regarding traffic, but overall it was a favorable response. He said the meeting started at 4:00 p.m. and ended at 6:00 p.m. Mr. Sarchino said all of the building will be done onsite. 
Councilman Woolsey has great concerns in regard to the traffic this project will generate.

Mr. Gaba said there is a memo from the Planning Consultant firm of Saccardi & Schiff stating the detail on the effect of changing the zoning from business to residential and comparing the relative impact of traffic generation. 

Mark Taylor said the Town Board will assume the position of Lead Agency for the Comprehensive Plan change and the Zoning Amendment. As part of the environmental determination process the Town Board has the right to ask the petitioner to provide the Town with additional information based on what the Town’s consultants are advising. 
Mr. Gaba asked the Town Board if they are willing to include this zoning change in the amendment to the Comprehensive Plan. 

Mr. Taylor said the Town is not contemplating a limited update to the Comprehensive Plan. There are two requests for a change and the applicants are being asked to fund an escrow in the amount of $5,800.00 and each will be responsible to pay $2,900.00. There are likely to be additional costs that the applicants will have to pay. 
Councilman Piaquadio asked if there are plans to build apartments on the land that was given to JMF by the Jewish Community Center.      

Mr. Sarchino said the layout has not been changed for the project and they are not going to build on the portion of the property that was given to them by the Jewish Community Center. 
Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Ian Rieger, Representative for the Jewish Community Center, if he had any questions or concerns.

Mr. Rieger said this project will be a benefit to the community. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if JMF is willing to declare the property given by the Jewish Community Center as open land.

Joseph Forgione and Joseph Sarchino, from JMC, both agreed that this property will remain open land. 

Councilman Bello said he would agree with including the change of the IB zone of the property to R for the JMF project in the amendment for the Comprehensive Plan. Councilwoman Greene and Woolsey agreed with Mr. Bello. Councilman Piaquadio said he would not object to the change, but is disappointed with the poor turnout for the informational meeting. 

Councilwoman Greene asked for a copy of the letter that was sent to the residents informing them of the informational meeting.

Councilman Woolsey asked for the list of people the letter was sent to.    
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7.
HIGHWAY: Hiring of Seasonal Employees


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the requests dated February 4, 2011, and February 10, 2011, submitted by Charlene Black, Administrative Aide, to hire Cleon Hays as a full time Seasonal Worker, Anthony Ponesse, Jr. and Kristofer Ferguson for snow call. Their start day will be February 17, 2011 with a pay rate of $12.16 per hour. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
Animal Control: T-94 Withdraw


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated February 7, 2011, submitted by Chief of Police John Mahoney, to pay for veterinarian service preformed by Newburgh Veterinary Hospital for the month
of January 2011 in the amount of $65.00. The funds will be withdrawn from the T-94 account. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
POLICE


A.
Military Duty Extension

Supervisor Booth said Chief of Police Mahoney has submitted a memo advising that Officer Katherine Otero has been notified that effective February 1, 2011, she is being ordered to perform military duty through March 31, 2011. Her last military day is February 15, 2011. Effective February 16, 2011, she is no longer receiving any military days.


MOTION was made at 7:56 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter regarding Katherine Otero. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated February 8, 2011, submitted by Chief of Police Mahoney, to provide Officer Katherine Otero with the supplemental difference between her military pay and her regular pay effective Feruary16, 2011, as a Police Officer . The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.
Inventory Control


Councilman Piaquadio said he met with Chief Mahoney and Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, and they agreed anything costing $1,000.00 or more should be recorded for the Police Department Inventory Policy. Mr. Piaquadio polled the Town Board what the amount should and they all agreed the amount should be $500.00.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to set the Inventory Control Policy for the Town of Newburgh Police Department at $500.00 or more for recording inventory. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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10.
ZONING: Residential Lot Area Amendment


Mark Taylor explained a compliance issue and possible means of addressing it which arises from the Residential Lot Area Zoning Amendment and which is separate and apart from the grandfathering of projects containing environmentally sensitive lands. This issue may arise frequently and applicants may seek relief at the ZBA because the noncompliance of their lots will have nothing to do with the purposes set forth in the Zoning Amendment. Mr. Taylor asked the Town Board to address this issue to avoid needless administrative burdens both on applicants and the Town. The issue does not arise from the presence of wetlands, steep slopes and floodplains on the lots; the purpose of the law is to address these environmental constraints. Issues may arise to the shape or configuration of lots yielding a building envelope that is smaller than the minimum buildable area that is required for a lot of that size in that zoning district. The law provides that an area containing a minimum square footage free of environmentally sensitive lands the setback line area. The lots may be entirely free of environmental constraints, so that they are entirely buildable, but the building envelope formed by the minimum setback lines is too small to accommodate all the required minimum buildable area. For example, 10,000 square feet of area free of environmental constraints is required for a 40,000 square foot lot in the R-1 District has to be fit into the building envelope, but not all 40,000 square foot or larger lots have 10,000 square feet within their setback lines. This can happen due to several circumstances. For example:

1.   Lots on a cul-de-sac will typically be more triangular in shape with smaller frontages on the road circle, resulting in smaller building envelopes.


2.   Corner lots will have two front yards producing a smaller building envelope.


3.   Flag lots typically will have a smaller building envelope. 
The Town Board asked Mr. Taylor to draft a local law adding an asterisk to the tables setting forth the minimum buildable area standards and a sentence such as the following:


“Where the building envelope is smaller than the minimum buildable area due to the shape or configuration of the lot and the building envelope does not contain any DEC regulated water bodies, protected wetlands, steep slopes, on hundred year floodplains, areas subject to tidal inundation, rights-of-way of existing public or private roads or utility easements, areas immediately adjacent to the building envelope which are free of such constraints may be counted toward the minimum buildable area.”


Mr. Taylor then discussed the grandfathering of projects containing environmentally sensitive lands with the Board. He said the Town has projects with lots that are environmentally constrained these lands are located on property that is already in process before the Planning Board before the zoning amendment was enacted. These projects are still not grandfathered. Mr. Taylor asked the Board if they want to allow projects that have final and or preliminary approval to proceed without being subjected to the new regulations. 


All of the Board members are in favor of allowing projects that have final approval to proceed and those with preliminary approval should go back to the Planning Board. 


Mr. Taylor said he will prepare two Local Laws: the first for the Environmentally Sensitive Areas-Residential Lot Areas and the second for Grandfathering.     
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11.
(Add On)     ASSESSOR:          Michael Sports, LLC.


MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the Resolution of the Town Board authorizing settlement of the proceeding under article 7 of the Real Property Tax Law: SBL # 86-1-39.1 Michael Sports, LLC. (21 Lakeside Road), Index Nos. 2006-6106, 2007-6850, 2008-7523, 2009-8011, 2010-7967. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said the information she has in front of her has the wrong Fire District and rates on it. She asked to have it clarified. 


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


12.
(Add On)     ACCOUNTING:   Unemployment Insurance Payment





     Budget Transfer

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the budget transfer dated January 13, 2011, submitted by Chief of Police John Mahoney, in the amount of $6,500.00. This payment to the New York State Department of Labor for reimbursement of unemployment insurance for Kimberly Kikkert and Marie Barone for the 4th quarter of 2010. The funds will come from account 3120.100 and go into account 3120.499.

DISCUSSION: Chief Mahoney’s memo stated the total bill is $6,820.00 and there are sufficient funds in the 3120.100 2010 budget to cover the transfer. 


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

13.
(Add On) ENGINEERING:


A. Water Supply-Water Treatment Chemicals Bid Awards

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to award the Water Treatment Chemicals Bid as follows:         

ITEM



VENDER


BID PRICE
Alum. Sulfate


Holland Co., Inc.

$0.20





Adams, MA

Sodium Fluoride

Duso Chemicals

  0.69





Poughkeepsie, NY

Polyorthophosphate

Coyne Chemical

  1.376





Croydon, PA

Chlorine (Gaseous)

Slack Chemical Co.

  0.489





Carthage, NY

Potassium Permanganate
Biosafe Systems

  1.75




East Hartford, CT

Sodium Hypochlorite

Slack Chemical Co.

  0.849





Carthage, NY

Sodium Hydroxide (50%)
JCI Jones Chemicals, Inc.       470.00





Warwick, NY 

Sodium Hydroxide (drums)
Slack Chemical Co.

  1.984




Carthage, NY

The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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B.  Water Supply-Alum. Sludge Removal & Disposal Bid Award

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to award the Alum. Sludge Removal & Disposal Bid to Spectraser, located in South Kearny, NY who submitted a bid price of $0.11 per gallon. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

14.
(Add On) 2 Percent Cap on Taxes

Councilwoman Greene said our legislators in Albany are receiving correspondence from school districts opposing the 2% cap on school budgets.  Mrs. Greene is in favor of the Town drawing up a resolution opposing a 2% cap on the Town budget.


Supervisor Booth is sending a letter to the Legislators and the Governor’s Office asking for clarification on whether the cap is for a tax levy or on a tax increase. Mr. Booth said if the cap is on tax levies then it will defeat the Town of Newburgh’s effort of bringing new business into the Town. 
15.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:54 p.m. by Councilman Woolsey to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:54 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

___________________________

_______________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
